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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, October 22, 2012
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Elaine Brown,  Larry Williams, Rich Redick, Marla Buchanan; Aaron Bowman; Commissioner Carl Cannon was excused;  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson;  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Rachel Welsh, City Council;  Tom Goldsbury, Public Works;  Alberto Souto, Budget Office; Mark Fernandez, Hornblower (HMS Global Maritime); Twane Duckworth, Cecilia Ford,  Risk Management; Cherrise Wilks, Grants Management; Joe R. Miller,, Nancy Rubin, Victoria Robas, Jacksonville Port Authority; Donald Burch, Wayne Young, JEA;   Blair Fishburn, Mike Miller, Jacksonville Transportation Authority; ; Merriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant; Lisa King, Langton Associates;  Stan Johnson, Executive Council Assistant (Gulliford);  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
Prior to calling the Commission to order, the Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, presented an official Certificate of Appreciation to Jack Gross, a nine-year old student from the Beaches, for having raised and presented to the Commission a $197.00 donation.  The Chair expects to introduce Jack at Tuesday evening’s City Council meeting where the honoree will be serving as a Council Page.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:06 P.M.

The Commission approved the minutes for the October 8, 2012 meeting, with one correction (inserting the correct date for a Florida Inland Navigation District meeting that will be held in Jacksonville as November 15th & 16th; the October 8th minutes had incorrectly noted the date as October 15th & 16th).
In Commissioners’ Updates, Commissioner Elaine Brown noted that she is still at work on getting Commissioner Rich Redick up to Boston to attend an upcoming ferry boat conference in Boston.  She also reported that Kurtis Loftus had put together an events calendar proposal that the Commission will be able to consider at the next Commission meeting.

Mr. Donald Burch, Director of Real Estate Services, JEA, provided the Commission with a presentation and fielded questions on the issue of JEA’S claim to water works parcels on ferry property.  Prior to doing so, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston provided a brief historical perspective, giving the background on the 1997 City Council ordinance that conveyed City property to the JEA; in the text of the ordinance, the parcels were not enumerated.  After the issue was raised at a meeting of the St. Johns River Ferry Commission, Council Vice President and Commissioner Elaine Brown met with Mr. Burch at the site of the parcels, one of which was a water plant that pumps 200,000 gallons of water a day for the village of Mayport’s use.  The purpose of the meeting was to discuss and determine the compatibility of the JEA parcels (wellheads, sewer lines, and underground electric conduits) with the ferry’s operations.  
Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson was also in attendance at the Commission meeting; particularly, she advised the Commission on potential restrictions on the use of the JEA parcels with regard to Florida Department of Environmental Protection regulations and the U.S. Department of Homeland Security requirements.  Wayne Young, Director, Government Affairs, JEA, was also in attendance.
Commissioner Aaron Bowman recommended that Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson return to the Commission’s next meeting  to apprise the Commission on what the U.S. Department of Homeland Security’s requirements are for wellheads. Commissioner Rich Redick recommended that Mr. Burch attend the next Commission meeting and explain or demonstrate how JEA handles  aesthetics on other private property sites or residential areas.  Commissioner Marla Buchanan wanted JEA to address whether or not the fenced-in parcels met Homeland Security requirements.

The Commission next heard a presentation by Joe Miller, Senior Director, Facilities & Development, JAXPORT, on the ferry’s slipwall design.  Specifically, the PowerPoint presentation outlined Options “A” and “B” in the Shaw GBB Design of Repairs for the St. Johns River Ferry.  The presentation focused on funding support (grants/other) for the ferry repair project; existing ferry facilities infrastructure/construction elements; current conditions; what Plan “A” entailed; what Plan “B” entailed; proposed design drawings for the Fort George Landing & the Mayport Landing; examples of a proposed new fendering systems; and a pro versus con recap.  Mr. Miller indicated that normal ferry operations would proceed whether Plan “A” or Plan “B” was selected for the repair project.  Mr. Miller noted that Plan “A’ was primarily a rehabilitation project.

Commissioner Bowman asked Mr. Miller if JaxPort had expressed a preference for one plan or another prior to JaxPort reaching the decision to relinquish operation of the ferry.  
When the Commission reached a decision on either Plan “A” or Plan “B,” Mr. Miller would then advise Shaw GBB how to proceed.  Mr. Miller indicated that Plan “B” would have a quicker turnaround time.

The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, asked if there would be any permitting issues that had to be addressed.  Mr. Miller replied that as we are talking about an existing facility, there should not be any permitting issues to consider.

Commissioner Elaine Brown motioned that the Commission give JaxPort authorization to move forward with Plan “B”; the Commission voted unanimously in the affirmative; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston will draft the communication to JaxPort.

Lisa King, Vice President, Langton Associates, made a presentation on possible grants that the Commission might be able to pursue.  A Langton Associates grants writing contract with the City of Jacksonville had expired a couple of years ago.  The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, had previously met with Ms. King and invited her to attend the Commission meeting to explain her background and Langton Associates’ previous work for the City of Jacksonville.  Ms. King noted that Langton Associates had been contracted to grant writing projects for the City from 1997 through 2006; the contract was not renewed owing to a tax reform ballot initiative that resulted in budget cuts.
Ms. King raised a number of options for potential federal funding, though she acknowledged the constraints of the current federal budget situation.  Fortunately, transportation was an area that was excluded from the current sequestration and economic cliff scenarios.  She suggested that the Commission explore the Florida Inland Navigation District (F.I.N.D.) for potential limited funding.  Should the Commission opt to contract for her firm’s services, Ms. King indicated that she would match the Commission’s needs with potential funding sources.  Her services could be acquired on a retainer basis or the Commission could be charged per funding project.  To contract with Langton Associates, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained that the Commission would have to go through the City’s RFP process, a process, according to Tom Goldsbury, that could take at least three months.  Ms. King agreed to meet with Steve Arrington of the Jacksonville Transportation Authority to further explore potential grants and funding for the ferry’s operation.  Commissioner Rich Reddick agreed to sit in on that meeting.  Blair Fishburn, JTA, will facilitate the meeting.  Ms. King will return to the Commission in two weeks to report on the different ideas an approaches that the meeting produced.
The Commission then reviewed the task list to see where things stood.  JaxPort’s Victoria Robas led the review and started with terminal coverage under the subject Insurance/Risk Management.  Risk Management’s Ceci Ford indicated that her point person had had an emergency and that she would be prepared to report on this issue at the next meeting.  Completion date was moved to November 5th.   Ms. Robas reported that the ferry now has the Commission’s logo.  On Certificates & Licenses under Vessel Requirements, items 8 (Cert of Documentation), 8b (Change Managing Owner to City of Jax) and 9 (Certificate of Financial Responsibility), Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported that the on 8 & 8b, the Commission had done everything necessary on its end; she did not know how long it would take the Coast Guard to process these items.  On Item 9 (USCG Certificate of Financial Responsibility), Ms. Johnston indicated that she is working with HMS’S Mark Fernandez on the matter.  On Items 10 & 11 (storage tank registration and radio station authorization, Ms. Johnston indicated that she is in contact with the Department of Environmental Protection and will be able to provide an update by November 5th.  It is expected that Security issues, the Vessel Security Plan and the Ferry Facility Security Plan will be completed by November 5th.   Ms. Robas indicated that the Ft. George sewer drainage replacement has been completed.
Tom Goldsbury, Rich Redick and Mark Fernandez (HMS) addressed the status of Tolls & Fares.  Victoria Robas wanted to put fares for commercial vehicles that were over 20 feet in length back on the list.  In the continued discussion on tolls and fares, providing commercial coupon books for commercial vehicles was raised.  Commissioner Redick will be working with Tom Goldsbury and Mark Fernandez on coupon issues.  Ms. Robas wants to revisit the official tariff of ferry fares at the November 5th Commission meeting.  On the matter of communications, it was decided to continue the discussion of public relations at the November 30th Commission meeting.  On Capital Projects issues, it was acknowledged that the ferry slipwall design has been settled (by recommendation vote of the Commission earlier in the meeting).  Tom Goldsbury apprised the Commission on where things stood regarding Administrative Functions such as the payment of fees from the City to Hornblower, the collection of revenue and deposits to the City and purchasing procedures.  Mr. Goldsbury also reported on proposals that had been submitted by vendors for landscaping at ferry ramps.
In the Update from Risk Management, Cecelia Ford, Risk Management, apprised the Commission on the status of her work regarding insurance issues and the vessel survey.  She expects to continue discussions with Greg Dronkert of HMS Global Maritime on insurers for the ferry and will have  report ready for the November 5th Commission meeting.
Tom Goldsbury led the discussion on HMS ridership.  Though there is daily compilation of ridership figures, he expects to provide a report to the Commission on a weekly basis.  He discussed the ridership figures on the charts that Merianne Lahmeur had provided the Commission and staff.  Some of the figures showed ridership for this month and what the figures were a year ago.  Revenue on a daily basis was compared with last year’s figures.  A spread sheet indicated the number of vehicles per day, walk-ons, motorcycles and other data.  The figures also indicated the number of non-paying riders, i.e., individuals in vehicles other than the driver.
There being no further business,  the meeting was adjourned at 6:45 P.M.  The next scheduled meeting is Monday, November 5, 2012, 5:00 P.M.
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